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Minutes Approved by Board 

TOWN OF BALDWIN 
PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 

 
 

 
Attendance:  Norm Blake, Jo Pierce, Matt Fricker, David Strock (arrived at 7:04), Nichol Ernst 
(alt.) and Fred Miner.  Various Selectmen, members of the public, and the Code Enforcement 
Officer also were in attendance. 
 
Public Hearing – at 7:00 pm, Norm Blake, the Chair, called the meeting to order and opened the 
public hearing on the renewal of CUP #79, which was issued to FE Wood Natural Energy, LLC 
on January 8, 2015 (a copy of which is attached). 
 

Public comment and discussion ensued. 
 

At 8:00 pm, hearing no further comments or questions from the public, Norm Blake 
closed the public hearing. 

 
At 8:00 pm, Norm Blake called the regularly scheduled meeting of the Baldwin Planning Board 
to order. 
 
Matt Fricker, who served as the acting Secretary for the prior meeting, read the proposed minutes 
for the 9/9/16 Planning Board meeting. 
 

By unanimous consent (David Strock abstained based on lack of knowledge) the Board 
voted to accept the meeting minutes as read. 

 
First Item:  FE Wood Natural Energy, LLC CUP renewal 

 
Jo Pierce Recusal:  During the public hearing portion of the meeting, Jo Pierce read a 
prepared statement (a copy of which is attached).  The Board had a discussion of the rules 
and requirements surrounding when a board member is required to be recused from the 
vote.  Norm Blake referenced the State statute’s 10% criteria and an article from the 
Maine Townsman.  Members of the Board (and a member of the public) encouraged Mr. 
Pierce to recuse himself, irrespective of whether or not he had an actual conflict, to avoid 
any perception of a conflict of interest.  Jo Pierce informed the Board that he felt he had 
provided a full disclosure via the statement.  Whether or not required to do so, he stated 
that he would voluntarily recuse himself from voting on the FE Wood CUP, but he would 
participate in the discussion of the CUP with the rest of the individuals at the meeting. 
 
The applicant submitted a Site Review Plan Application, the September 11, 2015 letter 
from Mr. Strock accepting the original Application (a copy of which will be available at 
the Town Office), and a check for the fee.  Norm Blake asked if there were any changes 
to the materials from the first application.  The Applicant said no. 
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A Motion was made to renew the prior CUP #79 by Matt Fricker, which was seconded by 
Fred Miner.  The Board Chair, Mr. Blake, then asked for discussion of the pending 
Motion. 
 
Mr. Blake pointedly asked the Applicant whether there had been any changes to the 
proposed use set forth in the CUP.  Tony Wood stated that there were no material 
changes in the proposal.  Mr. Blake informed the Board that he felt the Board should 
reapprove the CUP with the same conditions as the prior CUP because nothing had 
changed with the proposal and the Board had thoroughly reviewed the CUP last time.   
 
Mr. Fricker asked for specific details about when the project with start and when a mill 
would be up and running.  The Applicant stated that they anticipate shovels in the ground 
next spring and an operating plant by the end of 2017.  There was a general discussion, 
which mostly consisted of the Applicant talking, about the various financing issues 
related to the project, without naming any of the actual participants or the amounts 
involved. 
 
Mr. Strock asked whether the project would be scaled or built all at once.  The Applicant 
stated that the project would start at about 25% of full capacity, but all the buildings, 
roads and visible aspects of the project would be built as set forth on the CUP proposal.  
However, the amount of machinery or equipment that was placed inside the structures 
would be sufficient to operate at 25%. 
 
Mr. Strock stated that he felt that the Board should re-evaluate the CUP conditions, 
specifically with regard to inserting an annual compliance condition that would allow the 
Board to annually confirm that the applicant continued to be in compliance with the CUP, 
including having the Applicant pay for an expert if necessary.  Mr. Blake indicated that 
there was a provision for the Board to hire experts to initially assess the CUP but he did 
not recall anything about putting a condition like that in a CUP.  Mr. Fricker questioned 
whether the performance bond provision may be used, but he did not think that the Board 
should include that type of language in this particular CUP as he had a high degree of 
comfort in the State and Federal review processes.  Mr. Blake stated that currently 
compliance is enforced when a complaint is made or the CEO notices something out of 
the ordinary.  Mr. Blake suggested a complaint based system, in which the Applicant 
would hire an expert to assess credible complaints that are made.  The Applicant 
expressed concern about the cost of refuting minor complaints.  Mr. Pierce stated that 
someone could repeatedly put forth nuisance complaints and the provision may force the 
Applicant to unnecessarily spend money on it.  The Applicant inquired whether the Board 
would be okay relying on the State testing and compliance mechanisms that occur for the 
various permits the project needs.  Mr. Strock indicated that he would not be satisfied by 
that approach because he wanted someone who represented the Town keeping track of all 
the compliance issues on an annual basis. 
 
Mr. Strock stated that he wanted to reopen the discussion of the CUP so the Board could 
re-assess issues, such as the annual compliance check.  Acknowledging that the Board 
did not seem interested in his approach, Mr. Strock suggested that the Board conduct an 
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informal poll to determine the Board’s interest in reopening consideration of the CUP.  
An informal poll showed that a majority of the voting members of the Board did not 
favor reopening consideration of the CUP. 
 
The Board agreed that the specific wording of the Motion should be as follows:  “Shall 
the Board approve, as of today’s date, a renewal of CUP #79, with all the conditions of 
the original CUP?”  Mr. Fricker (and the rest of the Board voting on it) agreed to adopt 
that wording for his motion. 
 
The Board Chair, Norm Blake, called for a vote on the pending motion, as stated above.  
The Motion passed 3 (Blake, Miner, Fricker) to 1 (Strock).  Mr. Pierce had recused 
himself from the vote. 
 
Norm Blake indicated to the applicant that the CUP would be signed by the Planning 
Board members voting at the next meeting and then transmitted to the applicant.  Mr. 
Blake provided the Secretary a copy of a Site Plan Review Syllabus. 
 

 Second Item:  Flood Plain Maps/Town Vote 
 

Norm Blake informed the Board that he attended a webinar in which the new Flood Plain 
Maps were discussed, including the fact that the final maps would be available sometime 
around Christmas in 2018 and needed to be put to a town vote relatively soon after they 
were released.  Norm indicated that he was concerned about the tight time frame between 
the anticipated release and our town meeting.   
 

Third Item: Scott Efron, Nature’s Wilderness Resort 
 

CEO Wes Sunderland informed the Board that he continued to expend significant time 
and energy on the various issues raised by Scott Efron, including potential violations of 
the Land Use Code.  Mr. Sunderland also informed the Board that he continues to 
encourage Mr. Efron to take advantage of the Planning Board’s CUP application process. 
 

David Strock moved, and the Board unanimously agreed, to adjourn the meeting at 8:54 pm. 
 
 
 
 
 





CONDITIONS FOR WOODS’ MILL

Conditional Use Permit

1. Standard Conditions, a copy of which are attached.

2. The Applicant shall be required to perform drinking water testing. The Applicant shall test at

four (4) off site locations on adjacent properties, including the properties currently owned by G.

Reynolds, R. Day, S. McLaughlin, and a site to be determined by the Planning Board. The

applicant also shall

Testing Procedure: First, a test shall be performed at each site before the Applicant starts

construction to establish a baseline. Second, the Applicant shall conduct a test six (6) months

after the first test is performed. Third, the Applicant shall perform tests annually on the

anniversary of the first test.

Type of Test: All tests shall be at least sufficient to determine that the water is safe for human

consumption.

Distribution of Test Results: The Applicant shall supply the test results to the owners of the

property on which the test was performed and a copy of each test to the Planning Board.

Any water test required to demonstrate compliance with this condition will be done by an

individual mutually agreed to by the Applicant and the Board and will be paid for by the

Applicant.

3. Hours of operation: The attached diagram identifies a red in which Applicant may operate

24 hours a day, seven days a week. Outside of the red area, Applicant may operate from 6 a.m.

to 8 p.m., Monday through Friday and 8 a.m. to 6 p.m. Saturday and Sunday. There shall be no

activity outside of red area outside of the approved hours of operation.

4. Sound mitigation: Wooden barriers of some kind, a minimum of 16 feet high, placed to mitigate

sound in excess of permitted levels, and a maximum sound average of 45 decibels from 7 p.m.

to 7 a.m. and 55 decibels from 7 a.m. to 7 p.m., to be measured at the property line in

accordance with DEP procedures.

5. Lighting: All lighting shall be pointed inward and downward, using shielded lights and motion

controlled lights where practicable.

6. All building stacks and structures to be painted or colored a dark, non-reflective color.

7. Wood Ash Storage: All wood ash storage to be accomplished to prevent ash from blowing,

leeching, and other potentially negative consequences of poor storage of ash.
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8. The Applicant shall report in writing to Baldwin Fire Department any storage of flammable or

hazardous materials.

9. The Applicant shall not have standing traffic in the zone that Town personnel could use to access

the sand area. The Applicant must mark such area, which shall be designated by the Baldwin

Road Commissioner.

10. Signage: The Applicant shall have a sign no bigger than 20 square feet, with the ability to use

both sides of the sign. Any illumination shall not be directed at traffic or directed up in the air.

11. The use must be consistent with stated use in the CUP application, including, but not limited to,

the size, intensity of use, and Section B of application, to the extent not expressly modified in

this CUP.

12. The size and location of the facility shall be substantially similar to the diagram provided by the

Applicant, a copy of which is attached.

13. Access to the facility shall be restricted to the two roads off of Route 113 that were designated

in the original submission (one across the Town’s property and the other a pre-existing logging

road). Main access road shall be up to DOT state highway standards.

14. The Applicant shall not utilize the railroad without returning to the Board to request a

modification of the CUP.
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